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SAFETY AND EFFECT ON WEIGHT, HEMOGLOBIN A-lC, SERUM GLUOSE 
AND BLOOD PRESSURE OF A LIQUID FORMULA DIET COMBINED WITH
TRADITIONAL FOOD IN ADULT DIABETIC PATIENTS: A PILOT STUDY

A. Dronkert and G. Spiller, Research Consultants, Los Altos,
California, and-J. Whittam and J. Scala, Shaklee Research
Center, Hayward, California, USA.

The purpose of this study was to obtain preliminary data on
the safety and efficacy of a regimen combining a liquid
formula diet (FD) and traditional food (TD) for a total of\
1200 kcal/day on weight loss, glycosylated hemoglobin (HbA-
1C), serum glucose (SG) and blood pressure (BP) in 6 adult
type I and II diabetic patients over an 8-week period. ;
Physical examinations were performed, HbA-lC, SG, BP and
weight measured at regular intervals. A type I insulin- if a

treated subject lost 7.2 kg, BP dropped from 190/90 to
105/70, exogenous insulin could be lowered and HbA-lC
dropped from 13.1 to 10.2 %. Of the other patients (all type
II) four complied well for 4-5 weeks and showed weight I-
loss and some BP drop. Despite poorer compliance after 5-6 "
weeks, HbA-lC dropped in 3 of the 4 patients (13.1 to 10.2,
10.3 to 8.6 and 12.2 to 10.5 %). One patient dronped out of
the study for personal reasons. Serum glucose (SG) over 200 -t a
mg/dl proved a good indicator of non-compliance and : .
excessive kcal consumption. With compliance, SG was 80-150
mg/dl during the study. This combination of ED and TD (1200 
kcal/day) appears effective in reducing HbA-lC, BP and -'
weight, but special incentive or supervision is needed after
some weeks on this regimen or compliance becomes poor, a
typical problem with the overweight diabetic patient. Oral _
hypoglycemic agents or insulin dose should be modified as
needed at the beginning and during the restricted diet
period. Considering the favorable trends shown in this pilot
study, further study on a larger population, with dietitian
counseling at regular intervals and/or other type of
incentive, appears warranted.
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